
A CKNOWLEDGMENT 

THIS CURIOUS STORY has never been told before—
no biography of Lord Lucan, Lord Cardigan, or Lord Raglan hav-
ing, as yet, been written. It has emerged piece by piece from private 
letters and diaries, from dispatches and War Office correspond-
ence, from law reports, from files of newspapers, and from pri-
vately printed pamphlets preserved in country houses. 

I am above all indebted to the Earl of Lucan, M.C., who with 
great generosity placed his family papers unreservedly at my dis-
posal. Without his support and information this book could not 
have been written. I have received valuable assistance from Mr. 
George Brudenell, the present owner of Deene Park, and Miss 
Joan Wake, the Secretary of the Northamptonshire Record So-
ciety. I was not only allowed to use the Brudenell papers at 
Lamport Hall, but was also assisted with much private informa-
tion. I should also like to thank the Earl of Cardigan for allowing 
me access to the Ailesbury Papers and for his kindness and pa-
tience. I owe a special debt of gratitude to the Duke of Wellington, 
K.G., who gave me permission to see the Wellington Papers at 
Apsley House and to quote unpublished extracts from them, and I 
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should like to thank His Grace's Librarian, Mr. Francis Needham, 
for guiding me in my search through that immense collection of 
papers. I was enabled to use Field Marshal Lord Raglan's Military 
Papers, deposited at the library of the Royal United Service Insti-
tution, by the kind permission of Lord Raglan. 

I have been singularly fortunate in the large number of letters 
and diaries which have been placed at my disposal, and I should 
like especially to thank Mrs. Monro for the exceptional collection 
of letters and notes written, as a young man serving in the 11th 
Hussars, by Gen. William Charles Forrest, C.B. I am also grateful 
to the Misses Paynter for the letters of Lieutenant Seager, 8th 
Hussars, later Lieutenant-General Seager, C.B. Among many pri-
vately printed letters I am particularly indebted to Miss Sophie 
Portal for the letters of Capt. Robert Portal, 4th Light Dragoons, 
and to Mr. Kenneth Moir for the letters of Cornet Fisher-Rowe, 
4th Dragoon Guards. 

I should like to record my obligation to Brigadier C. N. Bar-
clay, C.B.E., D.S.O., who checked the manuscript from a military 
aspect, supervised the maps, and contributed much valuable ad-
vice, and to thank Mr. Michael Egan and many friends in Castle-
bar, Co. Mayo, for the trouble they took on my behalf and for 
local information of great interest. I am grateful to the authorities 
of the Royal United Service Institution for allowing me to use 
their library, and to Mr. T. Holland, the Librarian's Assistant, for 
his unfailing help. I have also to thank Mr. B. B. W. Goodden, 
who checked the legal points. By permission of Messrs. John Mur-
ray (publishers), Ltd., I have been allowed to quote from Gran-
yule Levesom Gower (first Earl Granville), Private Correspond-
ence, 1781-1821, edited by Castalia Countess Granville, and by 
permission of Messrs. W. H. Allen & Co., Ltd., to use a letter from 
A Queen at Home, by Vera Watson. 
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